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NOTE ON LOGISTICAL ARRANGEMENTS AND OTHER ORGANIZATIONAL MATTERS 
FOR THE FIRST COMMITTEE AT THE SEVENTY-FIFTH SESSION OF THE GENERAL 

ASSEMBLY 
 
 
Access to the General Assembly Hall for meetings of the Committee 
 

1. In a Note dated 29 September 2020 addressed to the Permanent Missions of 

Member and Observer States to the United Nations, the Department for 

General Assembly and Conference Management informed that access to the 

General Assembly Hall will require a regular delegate’s pass and a secondary 

colour-coded access card. The access cards are transferable strictly among 

members of a delegation only. It should be noted that access to the General 

Assembly Hall is limited to Member States, Observer States and the European 

Union.  

2. For that purpose, the Protocol and Liaison Service will proceed as follows:   

(a) Access to the United Nations premises will require a regular delegate’s pass 

and a secondary colour-coded access card;  

(b) Every Permanent Mission of a Member or Observer State and the delegation 

of the European Union will be issued two colour-coded access cards for 

meetings of the First Committee;    

(c) It should be noted that, in order to limit the footprint and the number of 

people on United Nations premises, presence in the General Assembly Hall will 

be limited to one delegate per delegation;  

(d) Since presence in the General Assembly Hall needs to be limited to one 

delegate per delegation, the second colour-coded access card issued for each 

meeting is to be used solely to facilitate the rotation of the delegates of each 

delegation during the meeting;   

(e) Representatives of intergovernmental organizations and other entities who 

have received a standing invitation to participate as observers in the sessions 

and the work of the General Assembly will each receive one secondary colour-
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The statements will remain embargoed until their delivery. Alternatively, when 

meetings are on site and statements cannot be sent electronically, delegations 

may bring an unstapled hard copy to the conference officers’ desk in the 

meeting rooms, for scanning and uploading to the digital version of the Journal 
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calendar days before the date of delivery to 1stcommittee@un.org with a 

copy to request-for-services@un.org clearly stating that it is for the First 

Committee General Debate. 

(b) Statements on the thematic clusters can be presented in written form for 

inclusion in the compendium to be issued as an official document of the 

Committee. The seven clusters on which the Committee has traditionally 

focused during the thematic phase of its work in previous years are as 

follows: nuclear weapons; other weapons of mass destruction; outer space 

(disarmament aspects); conventional weapons; other disarmament 

measures and international security; regional disarmament and security; and 

disarmament machinery. Written submissions should be sent to 

1stcommittee@un.org clearly stating the type of statement (eg. Thematic 

discussion on nuclear weapons); 

(c) Statements in the exercise of right of reply to not exceed 5 minutes for the 

first intervention and 3 minutes for the second. Statements in exercise of 

right of reply delivered in person will continue to be included in the verbatim 

records and will continue to be heard at the end of each meeting or at the 

end of the day if two meetings are scheduled for that given day; 

(d) Statements in exercise of right of reply can also be submitted in written form 

to 1stcommittee@un.org clearly stating the type of statement (eg. right of 

reply in the General Debate) to be included in the compendium to be issued 

as an official document of the Committee. Likewise, it is proposed that when 

responding to a written submission, rights of reply should be in written form; 

(e) Explanations of vote (EoV) in person be limited to (5) minutes with the 

option of written submissions. EoVs presented in person will continue to be 

included in the verbatim record. EoVs presented in written form to 

1stcommittee@un.org will be included in the compendium to be issued as 

an official document of the Committee.  

(f) The deadlines for all written submissions will be according to the following 

schedule. Written General Debate statements should be submitted to the 

Secretariat by 23 October, the last day of the Debate. Statements in exercise 

of the right of reply to submitted General Debate statements should be 

submitted by 26 October 2020, one working day after the General Debate. 




